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TASK FORCE ON CONSOLIDATION MINUTES

May 15, 2014
9:00 a.m.
City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Lori Boyer (Chair), Chuck Arnold, Shannon Blankinship, Elaine Brown, Leon Carrero,  Rena Coughlin (arr. 11:26), Georgette Dumont, Kay Ehas, Tony Hill (arr. 9:20), Betty Holzendorf, Bill Mason,  Sam Mousa, Jim Rinaman, Steve Rohan, Dwain Senterfitt, Opio Sokoni, Kerri Stewart, Paul Tutwiler, Kelli Wells (arr. 9:29)
Excused: Cynthia Austin, Giselle Carson, Lad Daniels, Wyman Duggan, Michael Munz, Peter Rummell, 
Also: Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Damian Cook – Task Force Administrator
Chairwoman Lori Boyer called the meeting to order at 9:11 a.m. and the members introduced themselves for the record. Ms. Boyer outlined the remaining meeting schedule for the Task Force through the end of May. She urged the group to at least vote on all the recommendations in conceptual form initially, and to leave votes on specific draft language on City Charter and Ordinance Code amendments to the end of the process if time allows.
Organization and Governance Committee

Budget

Zero-based budgeting
Georgette Dumont reiterated School Superintendent Nikolai Vitti’s emphasis on the linkage and alignment between zero-based budgeting and the school system’s strategic plan. Steve Rohan said that the budget justification process described by Superintendent Vitti sounds very much like the City’s budgeting process in the last few years of his tenure with the City; in difficult budget times each department undergoes a great deal of scrutiny and must justify every expense in the budget review process.
Motion: approve the committee’s Ordinance Code change #1 regarding zero-based budgeting with amendments to delete the last sentence, to delete the phrase “outside of the budget process” and to call for “at least” one department a year to undertake the process – approved.
Form of Government – City Council

Council Rules Change
Motion: approve the committee’s Council Rules amendment #1 regarding starting the Council President’s term at the beginning of the new council year – approved.

Form of Government – Mayor
Charter amendment
Motion: approve the committee’s Charter amendment #6 requiring the Mayor to fill any vacancies in the positions of Chief Administrative Officer and department directors within  60 days of their becoming vacant – approved.
City Charter
Motion: approve the committee’s Charter amendment #1 requiring the codification of most types of permanent ordinances – approved.

Motion: approve the committee’s Charter amendment #4 providing that any Charter provision adopted pursuant to voter referendum could only be waived, amended or repealed by another referendum – failed.
Motion (Ehas): amend the Charter to provide that Charter provisions adopted pursuant to voter referendum may only be waived, amended or repealed by City Council action with a 2/3 majority vote of the full Council – failed.
Strategic Planning Commission
The group discussed various options for whether the commission should or should not include private sector representation and whether the strategic plan should be just for the consolidated government or for the community at-large. Jim Rinaman suggested a government-only commission with an advisory committee for private sector input. 
After considerable discussion the group agreed (13 votes) to recommend a commission composed of public sector representatives (City and affiliated authorities and entities) and to recommend an additional advisory committee of named representatives from the private sector. The group reviewed the recommendations for the structure, budget and operation of the Strategic Planning Commission and made minor amendments to several items. The funding level of the planning commission’s budget engendered considerable debate and the group agreed to remove specific dollar amount and millage rate references and to include general language that the funding shall be “sufficient to carry out its purposes.”  Chairwoman Boyer suggested the inclusion of language requiring that the commission’s staff attend all meetings of the independent authority boards, the Mayor’s Budget Review Commission, and other appropriate entities to provide input on compliance with the strategic plan and to convey information about the actions of the entities back to the Strategic Planning Commission.
Motion: approve all of the Strategic Planning Commission recommendations as amended today – approved 15-1 (Rohan opposed).

Neighborhoods and Planning Committee

St. John’s River

Ordinance Code changes
In response to a question from Betty Holzendorf, Shannon Blankinship clarified that the committee’s recommendation for an all-county riverfront zoning overlay was meant to apply to both the main stem of the St. Johns River and its tributaries. Chuck Arnold proposed an amendment to prohibit the JEA and any other public or private entity from discharging any pollutant into the city’s waterways as a bold aspirational goal that might rally support for the river. The group discussed the reasonableness of the goal and whether a hugely aspirational goal is appropriate or something more modest but attainable would be preferable. Sam Mousa pointed out the problem posed by septic tanks and stormwater. Mr. Arnold requested information from definitive sources about the relative contribution to river pollution (particularly nutrient overload) from JEA treatment plant outfalls versus septic tanks. Ms. Boyer suggested a possible amendment regarding prohibition of new septic tanks within certain proximity of waterways or below a certain topographical elevation. Shannon Blankinship and Leon Carrero volunteered to develop revised language for consideration at a future meeting.
Jim Rinaman and Elaine Brown suggested that the City Planning Director and the Executive Director of the Northeast Florida Regional Council should be added to the membership of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission in addition to the committee’s recommendations to add a member of the Planning Commission and a member of the Environmental Protection Board. 

Motion: approve St. Johns River recommendations #1-7 as amended during the task force’s discussion today – approved.
Infrastructure
Ordinance Code change
Motion: approve the recommendation requiring that a percentage of the City’s annual CIP plan must be allocated to fulfill unmet promises from the time of consolidation for the provision of infrastructure to unserved areas – approved.
Ms. Boyer requested information for the next meeting regarding the percentage of the city’s that resided in the pre-consolidation urban areas versus the remainder of the county and how that percentage compares with today for purposes of determining an appropriate percentage of “set-aside” for fulfilling old unmet promises. She asked that any member who wishes to propose a similar amendment regarding a percentage of the independent authority CIP budgets that should be dedicated to fulfilling unmet infrastructure promises to please draft proposed language and have it ready for the next meeting.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:51 a.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404      Posted 5.15.14  1:30 p.m.
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